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            Following the war, everyone seems to figure out what they'll be doing in the future. Everyone except Harry, will Hermione help him figure it out? Read and Review please!
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1. Sleepless

The sun slowly began to rise over the grounds of Hogwarts,
warming the moist grass of the lawn. Light reflected off the
windows of the castle breathing life into the walls of the quiet
school. A warm spring day awaited the sleeping students who would
spend this day outside enjoying a class-free Saturday.

In the wee hours of the morning only one soul stirred, in the
highest tower dormitory sat young Harry Potter watching the sun
rise. His shadowed face became bright as the sun ascended higher in
the sky. Now of age, the young wizard spent this morning
absentmindedly staring out the window by his four-poster, not yet
slept in. The four boys in the room slept noisily oblivious to
their companion’s unrest.

Sleep had never come easily for Harry, but the previous night’s
rest eluded him for a reason foreign to him. His mind refused to
quiet, causing sleep to become a futile battle. He had spent the
night by the window, blanket around his shoulders, his mind
whirling nonstop. Often, his thoughts were of the battle against
Voldemort, now only three months won. Having finally triumphed over
his lifetime for, Harry had returned for his last year and
Hogwarts.

Tonight, strangely enough, his thoughts were not of the past but
of the future. Never knowing if he had a future had made this line
of thinking perplexing for Harry. He had no idea what he would do
after Hogwarts; he hoped to have a plan before the year was out.
The other members of the Golden Trio seemed to have everything set.
Ronald Weasley, now engaged to Luna Lovegood had a spot waiting for
him as Keeper of the Chudley Cannons. Hermione Granger, the
brightest witch of her age was studying to become a Healer. Harry
Potter, vanquisher of Lord Voldemort had no bloody idea in the
world as to which path he should take, and it bothered him. He felt
a nagging feeling in his chest telling him of a future, the details
of which continued to escape him.

Harry pulled a hand through his dark hair and looked down at his
watch; it read 6:30am. Early risers would be heading to breakfast
soon so Harry stood and stretched his long, lean body and went for
a shower. Fifteen minutes later, sunlight poured through the
windows of the common room as Harry descended the stairs. He took a
seat in his favorite armchair by the now died out fire and picked
up the book he’d left there last night.

That’s how Hermione found him nearly an hour later; his feet
perched on the coffee table, his head bent as he read. Her cinnamon
brown eyes searched for his cautious jade eyes, but they were
hidden behind her copy of Wuthering Heights that she’d lent
him. She smiled at him and took a seat on the arm of his chair.
Harry raised his head from his book, “Good morning, Harry,”
Hermione said smiling at him. “Morning, Mione,” he replied yawning,
setting the book aside. “You seem tired, did you not sleep well?”
she asked, concern resonating in her words. “Actually I didn’t
sleep at all. I sat by the window, thinking until I came down
here,” he explained, waiting for his best friend to interrupt him
and force him to bed. It never came, “What were you thinking about
that kept you up all night?” she inquired softly. “My future,
bugger that sounds so cliché,” Harry replied amused, “No, it’s
perfectly plausible, Harry. You haven’t had much time in your life
to think about you,” she stated bitterly.

Hermione had always put him first, even when he’d tried to push
her away. Even with Voldemort gone, Hermione was still easily
enraged when it came to what Voldemort had taken from Harry. “Easy,
Mione. It’s just that everyone knows what they want and I haven’t
the slightest idea,” Harry said calmly, trying to ease her
anger-filled face. Hermione softened at his words, moving her hand
over his, saying “You’ll figure it out, you always do.”

Approaching footsteps redirected their attention, “Morning, you
two,” Ron said jovially sitting on Harry causing Hermione to laugh
as the boys wrestled and fell in the floor. Harry took Ron’s head
under his arm, but Ron used his weight to put Harry on his back,
both laughing loudly. Ron had Harry pinned, but Hermione joined in,
jumping on Ron’s back knocking him off Harry. The trio laughed and
wrestled until all three were out of breath on the floor. “I could
get used to having fun like this,” Harry said grinning from in
between Ron and Hermione. “Me too,” Ron agreed, “Me three, Hermione
said smiling.

Harry, Hermione, Ron and Luna spent the day lounging about
outside having fun; Luna pushed Ron into the lake. Soon, all four
friends were swimming, enjoying their free day. After a filling
dinner, the exhausted teens sat around the fire in the common room.
The other Gryffindors joined them, all sat in comfortable silence
until the need for sleep took over. Ron left to walk Luna to the
Ravenclaw common room. Soon after, Seamus, Dean and Neville headed
to bed. Lavendar and Pavarti departed not long after, leaving Harry
and Hermione alone. Both sat on the lengthy scarlet sofa, Harry
lounging against the back of the couch, his feet rested on the
table. Hermione sat close to him, her legs laid across Harry’s lap
and her head on his shoulder. “Harry?” Hermione said, “Mmm?” he
replied sleepily. A smile tugged at her lips, “Have you figured out
what you want yet?” she asked watching the firelight dance across
the planes of his handsome face. Harry opened his eyes and turned
his glinting emerald orbs on the young witch beside him curiously,
“No, why?” he said. Hermione lowered her head to his shoulder her
eyelids hiding her chocolate brown eyes from him. “Just wondering,”
she answered yawning. Harry continued to watch her as she drifted
off to sleep and thought, Someday I’ll find a way to repay you
for all you’ve done for me, Mione.

Ron returned awhile later and smiled fondly at the sleeping
witch who had Harry trapped on the couch. “A little help, Ron?”
Harry said, his eyes dancing with mirth. Ron smiled, “Sure thing,
mate,” gently lifting their friend off of Harry. “I’ll take her up
to bed,” Ron said quietly, turning to leave. Harry put a hand up to
stop him, “No, I’ll take her you already walked Luna across the
castle,” he said lifting Hermione from Ron’s arms. Harry took her
up the stairs to the girl’s dormitories slowly, trying to not wake
the sleeping girl in his arms. Harry reached the door and whispered
“Alohomora,” the door swung opened to reveal Hermione’s four
sleeping roommates. Lavendar snored loudly across the room by the
only vacant bed. Harry moved to the bed and laid Hermione down and
pulled the covers over her sleeping form. Harry bent down to move
her chaotic mahogany locks away from her face.

As he pulled his hand back Hermione stirred, opening her eyes.
“Harry?” she questioned sleepily. Harry bent over and put his mouth
near her ear, “I brought you up here, you fell asleep downstairs.
Go on back to sleep, goodnight Mione,” he whispered. He pulled away
slowly, Hermione leaned up and kissed his cheek softly, “Night,
Harry,” was her quiet reply as she turned over. Harry left silently
and headed to bed, smiling.






2. Figuring it out.

The next morning Harry was shaken awake by Ron, “C’mon Harry!
Harry, wake up,” he said loudly. “What?” Harry replied, slightly
irritated. Ron took a step back as Harry sat up, reaching for his
glasses. “It’s a Hogsmeade day,” Ron said grinning, “so get
dressed; I’m going to fetch Luna. We’ll meet you and Hermione in
the entrance hall,” he stated, he then turned and left bounding
down the stairs. Harry showered and stood in front of the mirror
drying his hair ten minutes later. The infamous scar that settled
just below his hairline above his left eye hadn’t hurt in three
months, now just a simple scar. He took a moment to pull his Harry
back to peer at it, the jagged edges resembling the path he’d taken
to end the war. “Oh well, “he voiced aloud before heading to get
dressed.

Down in the common room, Harry stood by the girl’s staircase as
he waited for Hermione. Harry’s mind started to wander to five,
even ten years down the road, though finally happy and at peace he
felt something was missing. Hermione descended the steps behind
him, she noticed the tension in his shoulders and his head bent in
deep thought. Harry, honestly, she thought to herself as she
walked over to him. She laid a hand on his forearm; he raised his
eyes to her and grinned widely. Hermione felt her heartbeat
pounding in her chest, Harry, her thoughts spun in a
whirlwind at one smile. Harry took her in, dark jeans, trainers and
a dark blue long-sleeve v-neck hugged her torso. Her hair fell in
soft toffee brown waves to her shoulders. She’s beautiful;
his mind screamed feeling his heart drop to his stomach. “Are you
ready to go?” Hermione asked, smiling softly, Harry held out his
arm, replying “yes ma’am,” as she looped her arm with his.

Upon entering the entrance hall, Harry and Hermione found Ron
and Luna talking jovially with Draco Malfoy. Once an enemy, Draco
had switched sides during the war and aided the trio in finding
Voldemort. Now, they looked upon Draco as a friend who would give
his life for each of them. “Harry, Hermione,” Draco greeted them
with a smile, “Heading down to the village with us, Draco?”
Hermione asked. “Not today, I’m afraid. I’m spending the day here
with Gin,” Draco said nodding towards Ginny, who was speaking with
a sixth year Hufflepuff girl. “Be sure you’re taking care of my
sister, eh?” Ron stated grinning, “With my life,” Draco replied
never missing beat. Ginny returned to his side, taking his hand
while they each bid the four friends goodbye and headed outside
into the warm spring air.

The village of Hogsmeade was bustling with Hogwarts students
enjoying the last day of the weekend. The entire wizarding world
was still coming down from the high of being free of Voldemort;
this little village was no exception. Everyone the foursome passed
smiled and waved. Harry smiled back, glad that his life had some
part in the happiness of the world he loved. Hermione caught his
blissful smile as a young wizard couple stopped them to express how
deeply thankful they were to the young wizards for their victory.
Harry caught Hermione’s eyes on him and shared a small smile; his
eyes told her everything he couldn’t say out loud. Everyone’s
happiness is because of you, Harry. Mine especially, Hermione
thought to herself.

Ron and Luna parted from Harry and Hermione around noon to head
back to the castle. Harry and Hermione walked around the village
for a little while longer. As they made their way down the crowded
street a breeze caught Hermione’s hair and blew her scent back in
Harry’s face. His nostrils filled with the vanilla scent that was
uniquely Hermione. Wow, she smells wonderful, Harry thought
as Hermione took his hand leading him through the throng of people
into The Three Broomsticks. They grabbed a booth at the back of the
pub; Madame Rosmerta came over with two butterbeers then left to
take other orders. “Having fun today, Mione?” Harry asked leaning
close to be heard over the noise. “As always, and yourself?” she
replied, Harry scooted closer to her and answered “More than ever,
actually. I don’t know why but I’m blissfully happy today, funny
isn’t it?”

Hermione’s light-hearted smile turned serious, “You deserve
happiness, Harry. More than anyone in this world don’t ever think
differently,” she said her eyes sparkling in the dim light of the
pub. Just this one time, Hermione let her feelings flow into her
words and the long hidden emotions shined in her eyes. “Mione,”
Harry murmured his heart catching as he lost himself in her eyes.
“Oi, ‘arry, ‘ermione!” they heard a loud voice boom across the
crowded room. They turned to see Hagrid waving at them from the
doorway. Harry left money on the table and led Hermione to Hagrid’s
side. Hagrid grinned down at them and motioned for them to follow
him outside, “Hey there, you two. How are ya’? Hagrid inquired
smiling as they stepped into the crowded street and headed towards
honey dukes. “I’m fine and you?” Hermione responded, grinning at
their large friend. Harry remained quiet, his thoughts back in the
booth, the look in Hermione’s eyes seared into his mind, why was
she looking at me like that, he thought.

“Harry,” Hagrid called, pulling Harry out of his reverie, “yes?”
he answered, focusing on the words of his first magical friend.
“How are ya doin?” Hagrid repeated, grinning. “I’m good, and you?”
Harry spoke quickly, sneaking a look at Hermione. Her concerned
eyes met his; he smiled at her and turned back to Hagrid just
catching the half-giant’s words. “Doin’ just fine, heading to the
Hog’s Head for a bit, then back ter Hogwarts. I’ve got ter run, but
I’ll see you two in class tomorrow,” Hagrid responded, leaving the
pair at the entrance to Honeydukes.

Harry and Hermione bought numerous sweets and took a turn down
the dirt road that led to the Shrieking Shack. The sunshine fell on
the broken windows of the old house, throwing rainbows on the
rotting porch. Harry and Hermione sat side by side on the steps of
the house where Harry had spoken to Snape just before he died.
Silence fell between them as both retreated to their own thoughts.
Harry turned his head just enough to glimpse Hermione out of the
corner of his eye. Her face held a thoughtful expression, he
continued to watch as a small smile formed on her lips her eyes
sparkling with joy, what could she be thinking about? Harry
asked himself.

He hesitated a second before he asked “Hermione, what are you
thinking about?” Hermione turned to him and teasingly said “My
future.” She smiled at his look of mock annoyance and continued “I
actually was thinking about what I want in the future.” Harry’s
amused expression turned serious at her words, “tell me about it?”
he asked his eyes searching for hers. Hermione turned straight
ahead, looking at the castle up on the hill just visible above the
line of trees and said “After I become a Healer, I plan on buying a
flat in London, then getting married, moving a ways outside the
city and raising a family. I can see it, the country house and the
children playing outside. My husband apparates from work and
teaches them to fly and perform small amounts of magic. I call them
in for dinner, and we live happily in peace. I want that so
bad,”

Harry had never heard Hermione speak this way, her voice full of
longing. Harry closed his eyes and he could see it too, Hermione
working over the stove, an apron covering her summer dress. Outside
a little girl and boy are running and playing, Hermione smiling
fondly as she watches them out the window. It hit him like a ton of
bricks, his heart started to race. The only thing missing
is…me, he thought. Harry opened his eyes; the sun had begun to
set over the trees. Hermione still sat beside him, now looking at
him intently, no smile lit up her face as he turned to her.

The sight of this woman too his breath away, he’d never seen
things so clear until this moment, looking at Hermione. Her curls
of soft brown bathed in sunlight, the kind brown eyes twinkling
with that same look from earlier. “Hermione,” he said quietly, “I
can see it too, and you deserve that happiness more than anyone.”
Hermione smiled, “I have a question for you, Harry.” Caught off
guard, he nodded for her to continue. “Have you figured out what
you want yet?” she asked quietly, her eyes locked on his. Harry
nodded and the words just came, “I want marriage, I want kids, I
want a house in the country. I want a job that allows me to return
home to my family every night, but before all that,” Harry paused
and cupped her cheek, “I want you.” A single tear slid down
Hermione’s cheek, only to be wiped away by his thumb. “Took you
long enough, you prat,” Hermione said capturing his lips in a fiery
kiss.

Hermione opened her eyes, smiling at the sound of loud laughter
from outside. She set down the knife she’d been using to chop
vegetables and walked across the kitchen to the back door. From the
threshold she could see two children running after a small gold
ball with wings that zoomed just above their outstretched arms. The
little girl squealed with joy, her brown curls bouncing around her
bright face as her glowing jade eyes searched the sky for the
snitch. The slightly older boy picked up the little girl and set
her on his shoulders. His chocolate brown eyes gleamed with
amusement as the little girl’s small hands closed around the
snitch. The boy then began to run around, the young girl giggling
as a crack sounded behind them.

The children turned to the sound and bounded out of sight only
to return to Hermione’s vision with a man in tow. The small girl
was now in the arms of the man, showing him the snitch between her
fingers. The man laughed and kissed her head, then turned to the
boy at his side and ruffled his messy black hair. “Oi dad!” the boy
exclaimed laughing. Hermione smiled at her family fondly and
stepped outside calling, “Dinner time, come on you lot,”

Three faces turned to her, smiling broadly, the man set the
squirming child down and chuckled as the girl bolted to Hermione.
The little girl jumped into her outstretched arms, “Mummy, look!
James helped me catch the snitch!” she said happily. Hermione
squeezed her tight, “That’s amazing baby, I’m so proud of you,” she
said lovingly.

“What’s for dinner, mum?” the boy asked as he reached the door.
Hermione turned to him, a smile forming and said, “you’ll find out
after you wash up, take Lily with you,” she said ruffling his hair,
causing him to laugh. The boy took his little sister’s hand and
disappeared through door. Hermione turned to the tall man behind
her, “How was work?” she asked stepping into his waiting embrace.
“Fine,” he replied in his deep baritone voice, “I’m glad to be
home. I missed you,” he continued laying a chaste kiss on her lips.
“I missed you too, Mr. Potter,” she replied teasingly. She
intertwined their fingers and laid them upon his chest, “I love
you, Harry,” she said tenderly. Harry grinned mischievously laying
his chin atop her head, “and I love you, now what’s for dinner?” he
joked.

Hermione slapped him lightly on the arm in mock anger and turned
to walk inside, but Harry scooped her up in his arms and stepped
inside. “You’re everything I’ve ever wanted, Mione,” Harry
whispered in her ear, Hermione’s façade of anger softened into a
smile, “I know,’ she said lacing her fingers through his as he
lowered her to the kitchen floor. The couple shared a secret smile
as they and their children sat down to a peaceful evening at home,
together.
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